Regular Town Council Meeting

October 27, 2015


                                                       ______________________________________________________________________
REGULAR TOWN COUNCIL MEETING
MINUTES
          TUESDAY, OCTOBER 27, 2015 
6:45 P.M.
Call to Order and Roll Call:  Mayor Bernice (Bonnie) Fischer called to order the Regular Town Council Meeting at 6:49 p.m.  Present were Mayor Fischer in Chair, Vice-Mayor Joseph M. Flagello, Council Members Robert Gottlieb, Woodrow (Woody) Gorbach and Stella Gaddy Jordon was absent with notice.  Also present were Town Clerk/Assistant to Town Manager Yudy Alvarez, Town Attorney Bradley W. Biggs, Police Chief Carl Webb, Commander Robert A. Rizzotto and Town residents.  
Pledge of Allegiance:   The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Council Member Gottlieb.
Approval of Agenda:  
A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Gottlieb to approve the Agenda.  Upon vote motion passed 4-0.
Approval of Minutes:

· 2nd/Final Budget Public Hearing – September 29, 2015
· Regular Town Council Meeting – September 29, 2015
· Special Town Council Meeting/Town Manager Interviews – October 8, 2015

A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Gottlieb to approve the 2nd/Final Budget Public Hearing Minutes of September 29, 2015, Regular Town Council Meeting Minutes of September 29, 2015, and the Special Town Council Meeting/Town Manager Interviews Minutes of October 8, 2015.  
Mayor Fischer made an amendment to the Special Town Council Meeting/Town Manager Interviews of October 8, 2015 stating that on the bottom of Page 1 it should read voluminous paperwork.
A second motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Gottlieb to approve the amended Special Town Council Meeting/Town Manager Interviews Minutes of October 8, 2015.  Upon vote motion passed 4-0.
Correspondence and Communication - None
Ordinances - None
Resolutions - None
Other Business:

· Discussion and consideration of a “Release of Property Damage Claims” forwarded from Florida Power & Light Company regarding the Southgate Sewer Project for a sum of Sixteen Thousand Three Hundred Fifty dollars ($16,350.00); and a related Letter of Understanding concerning the Project scope and financing between the Town and Southgate Condominium Association

Town Attorney Biggs discussed and explained the release of the property damage claims with regard to the large vault in front of Southgate Condominium (3605) with Florida Power and Light (FPL).  He also detailed the Letter of Understanding concerning the project scope and financing between the Town and Southgate Condominium Association.  Town Attorney Biggs recommended the approval of both issues, and stated that it is a “win-win” situation on both sides.
Mr. Tom Biggs, representing Mock Roos & Associates further detailed his efforts in researching the situation at Southgate Condominium.  He recommended approval of the repair costs.  Mr. Biggs also reported which specific Palm Beach County/State Departments surround the areas around Southgate Condominium.  
A discussion ensued regarding if this type of property damage would set a precedent with other condominiums in Town.
Rick DeBrincat, Property Manager, Southgate Condominium thanked the Town and addressed the issues further.  

A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Gorbach for the Release of Property of Damage Claims to Florida Power and Light (FPL).  Upon vote motion passed 4-0.  

Another motion was made by Council Member Gottlieb and seconded by Mayor Fischer for the Town of South Palm Beach to pay the Southgate Condominium Association the sum of $5,000; the approval of a related Letter of Understanding concerning the Project scope, and that the Town of South Palm Beach would be held harmless.  Upon vote motion passed 4-0.
· Consideration of Town response letter to “Evaluation and Appraisal Notification Letter” from the Florida Department of Economic Opportunity (DEO) pursuant to Sec. 163.3191, F.S.

Town Attorney Biggs read and explained in detail the letter from the Florida Department of Economic Opportunity (DEO).  

A motion was made by Council Member Gottlieb and seconded by Vice-Mayor Flagello for the approval of a letter being sent from the Town of South Palm Beach to the Florida Department of Economic Opportunity (DEO) requesting no changes to the present situation.  Upon vote motion passed 4-0.
· Discussion and consideration of the proposed Town Manager Employment Agreement with Bogdan (Bob) Vitas Jr.

Town Attorney Biggs discussed Mr. Vitas’ Employment Contract in detail.  He also stated that Mr. Vitas was very excited to get started.
Mayor Fischer inquired regarding the health insurance benefits.

Council Member Gottlieb reported that six (6) persons cannot negotiate a contract, stated that he requested to be kept out of the negotiations.
A discussion amongst Town Attorney Biggs and Council Members ensued regarding particular details of Mr. Vitas’ contract.
A motion was made by Council Member Gorbach and seconded by Mayor Fischer for the approval of the Town Manager Employment Agreement with Mr. Bogdan (Bob) Vitas Jr., beginning on November 9, 2015.  Upon vote motion passed 4-0.
Council Member Gottlieb and Vice-Mayor Flagello both commended the Staff for all their efforts during the past five (5) months of not having a Town Manager on site.

· Consideration to return to the 7:00 p.m. start time for all Regular Town Council Meetings

A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Mayor Fischer to return to 7:00 p.m. for all upcoming Regular Town Council Meetings.  Upon vote motion passed 4-0.
· Consideration to change the November Town Council Meeting from Tuesday, November 24, 2015 to Tuesday, November 17, 2015 at 7:00 p.m.
A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Gorbach to change the November 2015 Regular Town Council Meeting from Tuesday, November 24, 2015 to Tuesday, November 17, 2015 at 7:00 p.m. Upon vote motion passed 4-0.
· Consideration to change the December Town Council Meeting from Tuesday, December 22, 2015 to Tuesday, December 15, 2015 at 7:00 p.m.
A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Gorbach to change the December Town Council Meeting from Tuesday, December 22, 2015 to Tuesday, December 15, 2015 at 7:00 p.m.  Upon vote motion passed 4-0.
Financials:
· Un-audited Financial Statements for period ending September 2015
A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Gottlieb to approve the un-audited Financial Statements for period ending September 2015. 

Vice-Mayor Flagello commented regarding the finance numbers, reserve fund, and the upcoming audit.  He commended the Accounting Staff’s position with all their efforts towards being right on point. 
Council Member Gottlieb agreed that the Town’s funds were growing and moving forward, and that would make the Town a better place to live.

Upon vote motion passed 4-0.
Reports of Town Officials:
· Police Department

· Activity Report for September 2015
Chief Webb stated that his report is on file.  He continued that it was a normal month.  
· Announcing the promotion of Robert A. Rizzotto, as our Department Commander effective September 10, 2015

Chief Webb read a letter he wrote to Commander Robert A. Rizzotto commending and thanking him for all his terrific efforts within the Town and Police Department. 
Mayor Fischer stated she only wished Commander Rizzotto’s late mother was present to see her son receive this promotion.
· Consideration for replacement of Police Vehicle #694 with new vehicle.  New vehicle to be purchased within this year’s 2015/2016 FY Budget (See attached Memo)

Chief Webb discussed his request for a replacement of Police Vehicle #694 with a new vehicle.  He detailed the expense of the necessary and required repairs of the older vehicle.  Chief Webb continued that the new vehicle with the associated equipment would cost Forty-One Thousand Eight Hundred Dollars ($41,800), including a five (5) year, 75,000 (seventy-five thousand) mile-extended warranty, with a zero deductible.  

A discussion ensued regarding the older vehicle’s maintenance issues vs. a new vehicle’s costs.   
A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Gottlieb to consider a replacement of Police vehicle #694 with a new vehicle to be purchased within this year’s 2015/2016 FY Budget.  Upon vote motion passed 4-0.
Chief Webb thanked Council Members for their time and consideration.
Commander Rizzotto reported that October is National Medicine Abuse Awareness Month, and that everyone should check their medicine cabinets for expired and unused medications.  He reminded everyone of the pill bottle drop off box in the Town Hall lobby, and how forty-four (44) persons die each day from pill abuse.  Commander Rizzotto also stated that the new part-time Police Officer should be ready to be introduced to Council Members at the November Council Meeting.  
Mayor Fischer stated she heard from a shareholder in the Imperial House how the Town’s drop off pill box container was very helpful and convenient to her when her mother passed away recently.

Commander Rizzotto also addressed how the front desk will be moved somewhat this coming weekend, in preparation for the new glass structure being installed in the front lobby.
Vice-Mayor Flagello reported that Commander Rizzotto will be doing the prep work on his own time this coming weekend, with Robert (Bob) Anderson, the Town’s maintenance person, to save the Town further costs.
Commander Rizzotto stated that he was very appreciative of the Council Members’ generosity for the many essential requests made by the Police Department.
· Town Attorney

Town Attorney Biggs reported that he will provide a Consultant Service Authorization (CSA) Form at the November Town Council Meeting.  He continued that Mock Roos who will be overseeing the project at the Southgate Condominium requested the form.
Council Member Gottlieb inquired regarding an update on the 3550 South Ocean Boulevard property.
Town Attorney Biggs responded that the demolition has begun, they are on track for the building of the seawall, and he felt that it will be a quick process.  He reported that there has not been a Building Permit applied for, as yet.  Town Attorney Biggs referred to an incorrect newspaper advertisement in the Palm Beach Post with regard to the new structure.
Council Member Gottlieb suggested that the Town should start subscribing again to the local newspapers which were canceled several months ago.
A discussion ensued regarding the virtues of having newspapers delivered to Town Hall.
· Building Official

· Report on building permits issued through September 2015
Report on Building Permits issued through September 2015 is on file.

Board and Committee Reports:
Lucille Flagello, CAAB Co-Chairperson updated the Town’s 60th Anniversary Celebration to be held on Monday, February 1, 2016, at 6:30 p.m. at Mario’s Restaurant, on Lantana Road.  She explained how reservations were being received and processed.  
Ellen Salth, 2016 Lecture and Music Series Chairperson requested an additional one thousand dollars ($1,000) for the Music Series to cover expenses for the new 2016 Music Series.  She gave further details of the program.
Council Member Gottlieb stated that he would personally donate five hundred dollars ($500) towards the Music Series, therefore, reducing the Town Council’s commitment to only $500.
A discussion ensued regarding the various change of music being presented at this upcoming 2016 season, and that the change will hopefully bring in a larger audience than in recent years.   
A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Gorbach for the approval of up to one thousand dollars ($1,000) presented towards the 2016 Music Series.  Upon vote motion passed 4-0. 
Council Member Gottlieb reported that he has donated his salary back to the Town.
Mayor’s Report:

Mayor Fischer discussed supporting the new Town Manager and a proper welcome when he arrives in Town Hall.  She explained how she was not able to obtain the groins schematics she had mentioned at the previous Town Council Meeting.  Mayor Fischer reported that when she does obtain them, they will be presented even better, with the Town Hall’s new TV screens.  
Reports From Members of Council:

Council Member Gottlieb also discussed the importance of supporting the new Town Manager.  He addressed his research on a kayak launch grant/fund for the Town.  Council Member Gottlieb reported that he is seeking information with regard to underground utilities, and beach items used as infrastructure for sales tax purposes.  He stated that he will work together with the new Town Manager with reference to social media.  Council Member Gottlieb reported that there is a tool kit available through the Florida League of Cities with regard to Facebook approach, which did not have the same legal ramifications, as discussed at a previous Town Council Meeting.  He referred to a lighted Police Department sign that was over the bulletin board at one time. Council Member Gottlieb discussed how a previous Town resident, Maxine Adler, always was in favor of solar energy, and how at the time Town Hall would be renovated, maybe solar energy could be considered as an option.
A discussion ensued regarding future beach infrastructure and LED lighting.
Vice-Mayor Flagello reminded everyone to set their clocks back this coming Saturday night.  He also commended Mayor Fischer for all her excellent efforts, and how much he appreciated it.
Council Member Gorbach updated his efforts with planning the Antique Car Show to be held in Plaza del Mar, Town of Manalapan, with forty-five (45) to fifty (50) vehicles being presented, on February 27, 2016.  He also stated that the plaza management was one hundred percent (100%) behind the event being held there, with the coverage of two (2) Manalapan Police Officers from 11:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m.  Council Member Gorbach hoped that everyone will be merry.
Mayor Fischer welcomed Lynn Katz, Former Mayor Maurice J. Jacobson’s daughter who was in the audience.  
Public Comments: 

Joan Pickford, Tropicana (4001) discussed in detail her concerns regarding her building’s ridiculous driveway flooding, and the lack of parking spaces available due to the water.
Vice-Mayor Flagello stated he did not know the extent that Town Council could assist, as it was private property.  
A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Mayor Fischer to allow Ms. Pickford to speak for another two (2) minutes, as her three (3) minutes were up.  Upon vote motion passed 4-0.
A discussion ensued amongst Council Members to research whose responsibility it is.
Patricia Schulmayr, Southgate (3605) stated she had never heard of the water issue before.  She also commended Police Officer David Hul who assisted with non-residents situation on the beach.
Michael Hoffman, Mayfair (3589) inquired regarding rodents at the 3550 Oceanfront Inn property.  He also heard that Ft. Lauderdale beaches were receiving breakwaters, and if Mayor Fischer was aware of that.

Town Clerk Alvarez reported that Ft. Lauderdale was re-building their seawall at this time. 
Mr. Hoffman also discussed turbines.     
Adjournment:

A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Gorbach to adjourn the meeting.  Upon vote motion passed 4-0.
Mayor Fischer adjourned the meeting at 8:17 p.m.
Ma
____________________________

                   _______________________ _____  
Yudy Alvarez, CMC                                                        Bernice (Bonnie) Fischer, Mayor
Town Clerk
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